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The Riverside County Workforce Development Board (WDB) held a general business meeting on June 15, 2005.  Chairman Jim King called the meeting to order at 11:45 a.m.  New members Ken Clark and Thomas Thomkins were welcomed.
Members in Attendance

Don Allard


Lois Carson


Claudia Castorena

Ken Clark
Rick Collins


Greg Doonan


Jamil Dada


Jeff Hendrickson

Jim King


Richard Lemire

Bob Little


Susan Loew
LuVerne Molberg

Ric Olalde


Steve Rockett


Salvatore Rotella
Sandra Schnack

Mark Smith


Donna Stone


Thomas Tomkins

Diane Stuart


Jim Thomas


Ron Visser





Members Absent
John Azzaretto

Michael Bracken


John Ferrelli


Bob Frost
Paul Hiller

Robert Rivera



Chuck Salcido


Stan Stosel
Ron Vervick

Jess Vizcaino
Staff

Jerry Craig


Kathy Fortner


Kathy Boyer


Nova Punongbayan

Sandi Jesser


Diana Martinez

Marcy Rosenbloom

Lee Shrank
Board of Supervisor WDB Liaison

Jaime Hurtado

Guests

Supervisor Marion Ashley

Supervisor Jeff Stone


Chef Luis Martinez


Diane Wirth

Remarks from the Board of Supervisors – Jeff stone

District III Supervisor Jeff Stone commented that today was his first visit to the Spruce Street building. He remarked on the good specter of people contributing to the WDB.  He noted that Riverside County is rapidly growing and with that growth comes benefits and challenges.  The challenges include getting people off the freeways and to enjoy a quality of life.  In order to accomplish this, jobs are needed.  He informed that one of his staff members Stevie Field is responsible for economic development/marketing for all of Riverside County, not just the Third District.  
Supervisor Stone advised that his district is experiencing the fastest growth within the county.  In order to accommodate this growth, he noted the need for an educated, well trained, vocationally talented workforce.  This is key because new industries conduct demographic studies in areas of interest when determining to move into or establish their business within a specific location.
Supervisor Stone offered his full support on the board’s workforce development efforts.  He was delighted at the opportunity to accompany members to the National Association of Workforce Boards Forum 2005 conference in Washington, D.C., in March.  He commended the board on the state and local efforts they are making in order to accomplish a long-term goal: reduce unemployment and keep people working within the community.  Keeping jobs in the county bolsters and enhances our workforce.  Supervisor Stone noted that members should contact him or his staff if his intervention would help in situations that would lead to enhanced success of WDB’s endeavors.
Remarks from the Board of Supervisors – MARION ASHLEY
District V Supervisor and Chairman of the Board of Supervisors Marion Ashley thanked members for the opportunity to attend today’s meeting.  He underscored that the WDB is doing a great job and having public agency representatives involved with the strong private industry contingency definitely makes a difference.  He extended his appreciation to all the members for their volunteer time while serving on the board.  He commented about the success of the four one-stop centers throughout the county, noting he was very impressed with the tour of the Riverside site.  
In addition to the one-stops, Supervisor Ashley commented on the seven WDB-approved Youth Opportunity Centers (YOC) in the county.  He thanked members for their efforts to keep the Moreno Valley YOC open and advised that the city of Riverside may be able to assist in keeping the Riverside YOC open.  Supervisor Ashley assured he is ready to work with the city of Moreno Valley to assist in keeping their YOC up and running.

Supervisor Ashley informed of his recently created Business Support Taskforce, which is a new division of workforce inspired by requests from within his district.  The taskforce visits an industry or business every month to see what services we can provide to assist them.  He commented that while trying to attract business to the county, we should not overlook those businesses already here.   The taskforce has proven to be effective and noted that Jaime Hurtado is assisting in that effort.  
Supervisor Ashley remarked that he accompanied Supervisor Stone at the recent conference in Washington, D.C., and noted the board is a strong workforce development advocate at the state, local and national levels.  He assured members the Board of Supervisors are keenly aware of the problems the WDB has faced due to reduced funding.  He extended a special thanks to Chairman Jim King and Vice Chairman Jamil Dada and appreciation to the entire WDB for their contributions to the county.  

Supervisor Ashley announced that Jaime Hurtado has been promoted as his legislative assistant, effective July.  He noted that Jaime is a graduate of the job training program.

Presentation:

CULINARY ACADEMY BUSINESS TESTIMONIAL
Chef Luis Martinez from the Riverside Marriott informed that he has been involved with the Culinary Academy for the past seven years helping to develop people and taking advantage of the culinary program to hire employees as cooks, servers, managers and for the front desk.  He commented that the Culinary Academy program has made a tremendous impact in the Riverside County hospitality industry.  
When Chef Martinez moved to Riverside seven years ago, there were few restaurants located in the downtown area.  Now, there are approximately 60 restaurants in operation.  He remarked that the Culinary Academy is a great program for chefs because they get the students who are already done with their training and have basic culinary knowledge.  Chef Martinez informed that at his hotel, they have an open-door policy for all of the Culinary Academy students which allows them to come in and practice for further development, so they are ready to work for the hotel.  However, his hotel is not large enough to accommodate bringing in more people for hands-on experience, so the Culinary Academy is fulfilling that need.  
Chef Martinez reported on his membership with the American Culinary Federation (ACF), which is a federal organization that places people throughout California at prestigious hotels like the Four Seasons.  ACF’s mission is to assist students find jobs and help programs like the Culinary Academy develop curriculum in order to be in accordance with the industry. 

Chef Martinez noted his hotel has conducted several events with Culinary Academy students assisting and doing a super job.  He emphasized that Riverside should be proud to have this type of culinary program available and accessible to all.

Aside from the Culinary Academy, Ric Olalde asked where the next closest culinary school is located. Chef Martinez informed there is a school in Pasadena.

Vice Chairman Dada thanked Chef Martinez for the services he provided at the September weekend military barbeque.  He, along with Culinary students and chefs, cooked and served food to 3,500 men and women of the armed forces and their families.
Administrative Action Item a:
APPROVE MARCH 16, 2005 MINUTES
Motion:
That the Riverside County Workforce Development Board approve the March 16, 2005 WDB minutes.



Moved by Ric Olalde, seconded by Richard Lemire.

Discussion:
None. 
Status:
Motion approved.

Administrative Item:

MEMBER INITIATIVES
Lois Carson reported the National Community Action Partnership of America has confirmed the Department of Community Action will receive the Award of Excellence, based on the Baldrige Award, at the National Convention in September.  She noted the application for the award is tailored to fit community action activities with an additional standard added concerned with advocacy.   Departments do not compete against other agencies but are graded on a set of standards.  Department of Community Action is the first public agency attached to local government to win this award.
Discussion Item:

WDB STRATEGIC PLAN
Jerry Craig distributed copies of a draft WDB Strategic Plan, based on the Executive, Business Outreach, Community & Governmental Affairs and Career Development Committees’ identified strategies associated with their goals.  The WDB developed their 5-Year Strategic Plan last March.  At the same time, the Workforce Development Centers (WDC) began the Continuous Quality Improvement (CQI) process, based on the Baldrige Criteria’s 7 Dimensions.  WDC staff, primarily EDD and EDA, came together and conducted a self assessment of each center and then evaluated the entire WDC system.  From the assessment, management was informed that they have not been doing well as related with communicating to our staff on the WDB goals, how units within our centers contribute to the goals and how staff could contribute to the unit goals.  This is an area management is working to improve.  
Consultant Lori Strumpf, who assisted with the WDB’s strategic planning as well as EDA’s CQI planning, originally recommended the board meet every year to update their strategic plan.  However, given time constraints, she agreed the board would conduct a one-and-a-half-day retreat every two years; during the off year, the board would have a half-day retreat.  This is the off year, but since there was not sufficient time, each WDB committee identified the strategies associated with their particular goal(s). 
Staff also informed management that the WDB’s Plan did not have strategy outcomes.  Jerry noted that some of the draft strategies now have outcomes, and staff will continue to work with the committees to further refine them.  He pointed out some committees share the same goal but have different strategies.  As a result of the Business Outreach Committee’s goals and strategies, an economic development luncheon/workshop was held at the Indio WDC on June 13.  By September, members will receive a complete packet layout as to the WDB’s goals and outcomes.

The WDB goals are:

· Goal #1 – Identify and meet the demands of business that offer high wages and career opportunities.  Supervisors Stone and Ashley alluded to the fact Riverside County needs companies moving into the county that have high wage and career opportunities.

· Goal #2 – Meet the demands of companies in Riverside County.

· Goal #3 – Strengthen the link between education and business.
· Goal #4 – Branding

· Goal #5 – Sustainability
Jerry informed that during the strategic planning process, Lori indicated the public and WDC staff be invited (the public will be invited to the March 2006 Retreat).  He noted the approval of the revised WDB Bylaws expands the board’s ability to have non-WDB members participate through the committee structure.  The ultimate goal is to the WDB be the voice for workforce development, and county agencies would look at the WDB Strategic Plan to ascertain how they could provide support. 
Information Item A:

PARTNER-WITH-A-CITY
Goal #2 Increase Labor Supply
To accomplish one of the WDB’s goals, Kathy Boyer advised that staff are meeting with every city in the county to request they enter into a 1st Source Hiring Agreement.  The purpose of the agreement is to solidify the relationship between the cities and the WDB.  If a city has a new business and may be able to benefit from our services, they would contact EDA staff.  Staff then coordinates with other partners such as EDD, GAIN, etc., to provide requested services   Kathy advised that a status report on the agreements as well as a report on services provided to cities were included in the agenda. 
Information Item A:
WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT WEEK

Goal #4 Branding
Chairman King commented that the Executive Committee has approved the concept of Workforce Development Week, which is scheduled October 2-8.  Several activities are slated to occur during that week:

· First 5 will launch their childcare economic impact report in Indio

· College and Career Fair  with the Greater Riverside Chambers of Commerce is scheduled to be held at Riverside Community College
· Mt. San Jacinto College is having a CHARACTER COUNTS! presentation
· 2nd Annual Workforce Development Summit in Riverside
· Apprenticeship 4-1-1 will be held in the desert
Mr. Olalde stressed the importance to get people excited and looking forward to Workforce Development Week on a year-to-year basis.  To assist in that endeavor, letters to the editor and guest writing articles need to be submitted in a timely manner.  Members interested in writing an article for submission to local newspapers should contact Nova Punongbayan.

In response to Donna Stone’s question, Jerry informed that a list would be provided indicating what the WDB is striving to accomplish event-wise along with various committee assignments in order to effectively share the work.  He noted the Executive Committee is working with the Greater Riverside Chambers of Commerce in planning Workforce Development Week.  In addition, he advised that the Apprenticeship 4-1-1 event came out of the Career Development Committee.

Information Item B:
CONNECT-A-CHAMBER
Goal #4 Branding
Nova Punongbayan reported the Connect-a-Chamber project is a WDB initiative.   More members are needed to act as chamber ambassadors to inform about the business services we provide for their personnel needs as well as to strengthen the relationships between the chambers and workforce development, resulting in building a stronger workforce.  By working with the chambers, the WDB will be able to assist with the chambers’ goals and vice versa.  

Nova advised that earlier this year, a survey was sent to 31 chambers, with 18 providing responses.  Since that time, Jerry has conducted presentations at four chambers, with four more scheduled for later this year.  The Community & Governmental Relations Committee’s goal is to complete 15 presentations by the end of 2005.  Of the chambers that did not participate in the survey, Nova asked members for their assistance in connecting them with appropriate chamber staff.
Information Item C:

PARTNER-WITH-A-LEGISLATOR
Goal #4 Branding
In reference to reductions in WIA funding, Vice Chairman Dada advised on the importance to communicate with federal and state elected officials on the various activities the WDB is involved.  By doing so, these officials will be better informed before they cast their votes.  He noted that Supervisors Ashley and Stone toured the Riverside One Stop prior to the meeting; Supervisor Roy Wilson toured the Indio WDC on July 13, and Supervisor Tavaglione has also visited one of our centers.  
One of the strategies for branding is to have all of our state and federal congressional representatives and/or their chiefs of staff visit one of the Workforce Development Centers and Youth Opportunity Centers (YOC).  Invitations will also be extended to those mayors and city managers of the cities where our centers and YOCs are located.  Vice Chairman Dada asked members for their assistance in contacting these individuals to schedule visits.
Information Item D:
EMPLOYMENT TRAINING PANEL (ETP)

Goal #4 Branding
Kathy Boyer explained that through the ETP grant, existing employees in manufacturing are being provided training.  She gave the following update:

· Micro Matrix/22-in training

· Opto20 will resume training in September
· Risco will begin training in November
· A creamery for Ralph’s is waiting for state approval in order to begin training
· Started campaign to contact every manufacturing in the county.  

Information Item E:

NAWB UPDATE
Goal #4 Branding
Vice Chairman Dada informed that NAWB advocates for more money from Department of Labor (DOL) and is currently focusing on WIA Reauthorization.  The House’s version recommends more funding than the Administration’s version.  While the Administration’s version calls for bigger cuts, DOL is recommending very few, minor cuts.  

Vice Chairman Dada is attending the quarterly NAWB meeting next week and will provide an update at the next WDB meeting.

Reports Information Item A:
WORKFORCE DEVELOPMENT BOARD
Nova reported the WDB’s request to become a 501(c)(3) would go to the Board of Supervisors by August for approval.  The purpose of becoming a non-profit is for the board to be able to expand their funding base.
Reports Information Item B:
COMMUNITY & GOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE (C&GRC)
Vice Chairman Dada requested members talk with their chambers to schedule a presentation as well as assist with the presentation.  

Staff is preparing packets for the mini speaker’s bureau that members can keep with them, so when they are at business and/or community meetings, they could give a 2-minute speech about the WDB, its mission and goals, emphasizing workforce development.  Nova will send an email to all members asking for a commitment.

Reports Information Item C:
BUSINESS OUTREACH COMMITTEE (BOC)

In Michael Bracken’s absence, Jerry thanked the Business Outreach Committee for their assistance in organizing the first economic development workshop which was conducted at the Indio WDC.  The purpose of the workshop was to introduce economic development managers and chamber representatives from the desert cities about the services provided by the centers and the WDB.  The well-attended workshop was a success, and staff is hoping to replicate it in other areas of the county. Jerry thanked BOC members Claudia Castorena, Jeff Hendrickson, Donna Stone, Jim Thomas, Lois Carson, WDB Chairman King and Vice Chairman Dada for attending.
Ms. Stone commented that the workshop was impressive, with employers in the community speaking about the services they received from the partnership.  She noted it was impossible to distinguish the EDA staff from the EDD staff who conducted tours, which is the intent of the one-stop.  The bottom line is that entities receiving our services are satisfied and come back.  
Reports Information Item D:
CAREER DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE (CDC)

CDC Chairman Ron Visser informed that his committee is primarily working on the Apprenticeship 4-1-1 project which will be held at the Indio WDC on October 8.  He has been touch with various apprenticeship programs and is making sure both union and non-union programs are included.  

Reports Information Item E:
COUNCIL FOR YOUTH DEVELOPMENT (CYD)
CYD representative Ric Olalde informed that LaTonya Johnson is now the Coordinator for the council. The Moreno Valley YOC had their funding reduced, so the youth scheduled a walkathon fundraiser which raised $9,500.  The Riverside YOC also had their funding reduced and were recently notified they will receive six months free rent on one of their YOC facilities.  On June 14, Mr. Olalde attended an event for the Jurupa YOC showcasing the 27 youth who went through the program and completed high school.  He commented on how the youth connected with the teachers and staff.  
Reports Information Item F:
ADMINISTRATOR
Robin Zimpfer acknowledged that as a result of Brad Hudson’s departure from EDA, she has been appointed the Interim County Executive Director.  Interviews for Brad’s replacement will begin soon and consist of two sets of Interviews: one at the staff level and one with the Board of Supervisors.

She noted that because of funding reductions, 30 EDA workforce development staff successfully transferred into other EDA divisions.

Ms. Zimpfer commented that the recent June 3 VIP event, which is held the day before the Hemet/Ryan Air Show, was started a few years ago to thank sponsors of various EDA events.  In addition, WDB members were invited to the VIP event as a way for EDA to say thank you for the time they have given the agency and the county.  She noted that members are welcome to bring representatives from companies they are working with to these types of events.  Also, this event is an excellent forum to promote workforce development and business/education partnerships.  

Jerry reported on the following:

· Staff is working on a Riverside Community College (RCC) logistics grant and has also met with Riverside County Office of Education (RCOE) and the Logistics Associations.  If awarded, the grant will expand the skill set as well as expose young people to that industry.  
· Supervisor Ashley mentioned his Business Support Taskforce.  Jerry noted that Mt. San Jacinto College is a part of that taskforce which demonstrates how the taskforce is providing information not only about EDA’s services but on the myriad of available workforce development services.
· EDA is finalizing a study with Department of Public Social Services’ program Employment, Retention and Advancement
· Related to youth employment and assisting youth in preparing and obtaining a job, EDA is working with RCOE through Operation TeenWork and Regional Occupational Program.

· Department of Rehabilitation staff will now have a presence at the WDCs.
· Congratulated Dr. Rotella regarding the Gateway to College program.  This program was established by Riverside Unified School District and RCC and is the first early college high school program in California.  At-risk youth are enrolled and take classes on the college campus in order to graduate from high school.  These classes also count for college credit.  Jerry attended an event last week marking the program’s first graduate.
· As a result of a recent state monitoring, EDA has been requested to demonstrate that it does not provide training to Culinary Academy students; RCC does the training.  Dr. Rotella commented that the state should use the Culinary Academy as an example of a great partnership.
· An ad hoc committee appointed by the Executive Committee will be looking at the WDB’s committee structure.  Instead of the current committees, the Executive Committee will decide on the feasibility of establishing committees in the county’s west, south, mid-county and east regions.  These committees would then be responsible for the goals and strategies which apply to their individual community.  The proposed committee restructuring would not establish new WDB goals but would broaden goals, since strategies in the various regions look different than in those in other regions.
· Thanked Supervisors Stone and Ashley for attending today’s meeting.  He also informed that WDB/EDA support both the Board of Supervisors’ Youth Commission and Youth Advisory Council.  These groups are comprised of high school students from each supervisorial district.

· Across the street from Jerry’s home, a young African American youth was murdered recently because of the color of his skin.  Unfortunately, this is a regional and county issue.  He attended a community meeting where it was suggested to form a youth council.  Jerry will continue working with the community and will advise them of the county’s Youth Advisory Council and Youth Commission as an aid in addressing issues on racial conflicts and gang violence to bridge the gap between the cities and the county.

· BRAC issues-Riverside County is faced with 73% of the total jobs lost in the state as a result of the proposed base closures.  EDA has applied to DOL for national emergency grant funding, requesting $250,000 of the $1 million grant to California.

In response to the summer heat, Ms. Carson reported over the last five years her agency has been instrumental in the operation of cool centers throughout the county.  Fifteen donated cool centers will open July 1. Through a small grant, her agency will be able to provide snacks, various courses and actives for youth at these centers as well as generators for those who qualify.  

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Nova commented that the Workforce Development Centers have met the business needs of Ernie Bell, the #1 guitar string manufacturer in the nation
ADJOURNMENT

The June 15, 2005 Workforce Development Board meeting was adjourned at 1:00 p.m.
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